PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 1, 2008
* Cedarville Fire Station Community Room, State Road *
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 1, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Cedarville Fire Station Community Room, State Road, Plymouth.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman [arrived 8:00 p.m.]
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   
In an effort to reach out to the various areas of such a large Town, Chairman Quintal explained, the Board is trying to hold a meeting at least once per year in a different village center, starting with this evening’s meeting in Cedarville.  He then noted that Vice Chairman Loewenberg would arrive late to the meeting due to a scheduling conflict. 

Town Manager’s Report

Public Safety Forums – Town Manager Mark Sylvia reported that the first in a series of community forums focused on issues of public safety was held the prior day in Manomet.  Representatives from the Police, Fire, and Emergency Management departments were on hand, he said, but the forum was cut short due to lack of attendance.  Mr. Sylvia advised residents to go to the Town’s website for information on two more upcoming public safety forums.

Licenses

Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle)

· Seabreeze Transportation, 429 Court Street:
Applying for one taxi vehicle (the total vehicles for Seabreeze will now be 2 Taxis).  The vehicle has been inspected by the Inspectional Services Department.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire (Taxi Vehicle) license for Seabreeze Transportation.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance, 434 Court Street:

· David Ryan

60 Massachusetts Avenue, Quincy, MA 02169

· Jeffrey Peterson 
39 Court Street, Plymouth, MA 02360

Driving records and background checks show no basis for denial.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire (Operator) licenses for David Ryan and Jeffrey Peterson, to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

· Chariots of Shiloh, Inc., 1146 Old Sandwich Road, Plymouth applied for the following:

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Livery

· One Vehicle – Livery

Issuance of the above Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) Permit is subject to vehicle being inspected by the Inspectional Services Department.
· One Vehicle for Hire Operator:

Michael Duva

20 Cedar Road, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above Operator license is subject to the requisite CORI Background check. Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Business (Livery) permit, a Vehicle for Hire (Livery Vehicle) permit, and a Vehicle for Hire (Operator) permit for Michael Duva (to operate) for Chariots of Shiloh, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt 

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: April 4, 5, 11, and 12, 2008.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved four One Day Wine & Malt licenses (for the dates specified above) for Our House Services.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
· North American Grappling Association, 36 Saner Rd., Kipp Kollar, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for May 31, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a mixed martial arts event to be held at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license (May 31, 2008) for North American Grappling Association. Voted 3-0-0, approved.
· Plymouth Philharmonic, 11 North Street, Chris Ford, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for April 5, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. for a Classical Concert to be held at Memorial Hall.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license (April 5, 2008, Memorial Hall) for the Plymouth Philharmonic.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
· Plymouth Philharmonic, 11 North Street, Chris Ford, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for April 5, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a Symphony Soiree to be held at the Center for the Arts on North Street.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license (April 5, 2008, Center for the Arts) for the Plymouth Philharmonic.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the February 12, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.

June Special Town Meeting Warrant – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to open  and close the warrant for the Special Town Meeting to be held on Monday, June 9, 2008 at Memorial Hall (to be confirmed).

Ballot Summaries – The Board approved the ballot summaries for Questions 1, 2, and 3 of the May 10, 2008 election ballot.
Sworn Weighers – The Board appointed the following two additional employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facilities as sworn weighers for 2008:

· Thomas Jacobs
141 Monks Hill Road, Kingston, MA 02364

· Jessica Muller

29 Woodland Road, West Bridgewater, MA 02379

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Travis Ann Baker of 624 Lunn’s Way for her American Staffordshire Terrier.

Remember to Vote Signs – The Board granted permission to the League of Women Voters to place non-partisan “Remember to Vote” signs at visible locations on Town property throughout the community, prior to the May 10, 2008 election.

Title V Temporary Borrowing – The Board approved and signed documents for the issuance of a temporary note through the State Revolving Fund, as recommended by the Town Treasurer/Collector.  This $200,000.00 loan is for the Town’s 6th installment of the Title V Septic Management Program, authorized at the 2007 Annual Town Meeting.

FY2009 Budget Discussion
Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion on the FY2009 budget, noting that some final changes were made to the budget relating specifically to the enterprise funds.  The Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”), he noted, will take up these remaining changes prior to Town Meeting. 

Finance Director Lynne Barrett explained that, with the assistance of a specialized consultant, the Finance Department performed an analysis of the Town’s enterprise funds and prepared a spreadsheet detailing the direct and indirect costs associated with each fund.  
Ms. Barrett noted that Town Meeting is authorized to transfer some of these monies as reimbursements for related expenditures from the General Fund, and she reviewed the recommended amounts and the thorough methods used to calculate those amounts.  One of the first notable changes to the FY2009 budget, Ms. Barrett reported, is the addition of certain DPW salaries to the General Fund that were previously charged directly to the relevant enterprise funds.  She then listed several other changes, including reallocations to the Member Benefits budget and corrections made to the Medicare budget.  
The final recommended budget, Ms. Barrett noted, totals at $161,140,823.00.  Town Meeting members will receive this updated budget data by the end of the week, she added.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to accept the corrected FY2009 budget, as presented by the Town’s Finance Director.   Voted   3-0-0, approved.
Public Comment

Jim Crowley of Precinct 12 addressed the Board regarding the recent decision to implement Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”) at the Town’s transfer stations.   Mr. Crowley quoted the current sticker prices as opposed to the new PAYT fees and bag prices, noting that the reduction made to the senior fee is proportionately less than the reduction made to the regular fee.   He also questioned whether the accessibility of the recycling bins at the transfer stations is ADA compliant and whether the Town will need to hire more staff to help at each station.
Bob Crowley of Manomet shared his concerns with the Board regarding PAYT, noting his belief that the Town has time to make much-needed improvements to its current system.   Mr. Crowley explained that, prior to moving to Plymouth, he resided in Hanson for 30 years, where he served as a member of Hanson’s Finance Committee and Board of Selectmen.  He noted his concerns regarding Plymouth’s Finance & Advisory Committee, and he asked the Board to rescind its decision to move forward with PAYT at this time.
Francis “Sonny” Gauss thanked the Selectmen for bringing their meeting to Cedarville.  He then stated his discouragement that the Board chose to move forward with PAYT, noting that he is on a fixed income and is concerned that PAYT will not be affordable.
Chairman Quintal said that he would not make a motion to rescind his decision on PAYT, noting that the Board has held meetings and has been discussing the PAYT issue over the span of at least two years.   As global warming becomes a greater threat, as Plymouth’s tonnage increases, and as the expiration of the Town’s contract with SEMASS approaches in 2014, he said, residents will pay more and more to dispose of their trash, and it is time for the community to take action.  The Town will not be able to dodge these increases, Chairman Quintal added, and the construction of a Town facility could potentially cost millions.  He noted that PAYT is not a new, untested system, as 111 communities in Massachusetts have switched to PAYT.  Perhaps, Chairman Quintal speculated, the Town could put a survey in the next tax mailing to gauge whether the residents would prefer curbside pickup or a new transfer station.  In the meantime, he said, there are measures that the Town can take—like extending the hours of operation at the transfer stations—to mitigate the traffic-related concerns that residents have about PAYT.
Bob Crowley addressed the Board again and acknowledged that Plymouth’s residents should make the effort to recycle more.  He asked for further figures/percentages on recycling in Plymouth, noting that there may be ways to increase the Town’s output of recycled materials at no cost to the taxpayers.

A resident inquired from the audience about compliance with ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) standards at the Town’s transfer stations. 
Roger Hammond, the Director of Public Works, responded that, under the current system, residents can drop their recycled goods off at the attendant’s table, if it is difficult for them to access the bins.  This service will continue under the new PAYT program, he said, but there are plans to further improve accessibility to the recycling bins.
Discussion with the Cedarville Steering Committee
Tim Grandy, chairman of the Cedarville Steering Committee (“CSC”), thanked the Selectmen for inviting him and his fellow committee members to discuss issues relevant to Cedarville.  Mr. Grandy acknowledged his fellow committee members present in the audience and noted that a list of specific concerns and issues was submitted to the Board for discussion.

CSC member Tony Shepard raised a concern regarding traffic and speeding through the Cedarville village center.   CSC member Gerre Hooker echoed those concerns, noting her understanding that there have been over 39 accidents near Old County Road and the British Beer Company (the southerly intersection of Old County and State Roads).  She asked if the Town could install a lighted crosswalk (like the crosswalk in front of Memorial Hall on Court Street), improved traffic signage, sidewalks, and/or traffic signals at this intersection—anything will help to reduce the speeding.
Chairman Quintal suggested that, when commercial projects come before the CSC, the committee try asking for these types of improvements as a condition of approval through the Planning Board.  Ms. Hooker responded that the CSC has asked for these amenities before, but, when the projects are completed, the promises are never fulfilled. 
Selectman Tavares acknowledged the increased traffic on State Road through Cedarville, and suggested that the Board request assistance from Plymouth’s legislative delegation (as State Road falls under the control of the state) to initiate these improvement projects as quickly as possible.  With the impending A.D. Makepeace development and possible film studio project, he said, the Board has a responsibility to prevent any possible negative impacts to the residents.  
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to schedule a joint meeting with the Planning Board to discuss these matters. 
Cedarville resident and Planning Board member Paul McAlduff addressed the Board, noting that, some years back, the Town reduced the speed limit to 30mph on State Road in Cedarville Center, only to have the state come in a month later and raise it to 35mph.  He continues to try, as a member of the Planning Board, he said, to mitigate these traffic concerns as best as possible.
Selectman Malaguti expressed frustration that the Town has little jurisdiction over the traffic improvements that the CSC would like made along State Road, because it falls under the state.

[Note: Vice Chairman Loewenberg arrived and joined the meeting.]  
Kevin Joyce, vice chairman of the CSC, noted that he is a relatively new resident of Plymouth and a product of the progress and development that have come to town.  The residents of Cedarville, he said, have been marking time until the Stop & Shop supermarket project comes to fruition, which may bring with it a much-needed traffic light.  McDonald’s and a gas station at the Tedeschi’s store, he added, are two more projects that are likely coming soon to Cedarville.  Mr. Joyce said that he has listened to the many concerns of Cedarville residents, and he feels it is important for everyone, collectively, to make things right as these projects—combined with A.D. Makepeace and the proposed studio—move forward.
Mr. Grandy noted that the Master Plan recommends the enhancement of existing infrastructure in Cedarville, but, he added, there is little infrastructure to enhance.
Mr. McAlduff pointed out that, in addition to these projects, there is a 40B development—proposed for the land behind the Stop & Shop project—languishing in land court.   The planners for Stop & Shop, he said, have recommended four traffic lights throughout the village center, and a Town peer review recommended two additional sets of signals to Stop & Shop’s assessment.  
Chairman Quintal underscored his belief that the taxpayers should not shoulder the burden of mitigating traffic impacts caused by commercial development. 
Further discussion ensued between the Board and the members of the CSC regarding sidewalks, crosswalks, unpaved roads, development projects, ambulance service from the Cedarville Fire Station, litter, a Cedarville post office, and a request that the Town hang decorative lights in the village center during the holiday season.  
Mr. Sylvia explained that he and his staff will work towards addressing the list of Cedarville-related requests provided by the CSC.  Many of these items will need further examination, he said, and the dialogue from this meeting will help provide direction on each issue.  Mr. Sylvia reassured the residents of Cedarville that the Town’s professional staff strives to advocate for these types of improvements whenever commercial developers bring their projects to the Town, to avoid putting the burden on the taxpayers.
Mr. Hammond noted that the DPW has numerous projects spread throughout Town for which he and his staff advocate for sidewalks and improved traffic features.  In response to the request to lower the speed limit through Cedarville center, he explained, a detailed traffic analysis must first be conducted, and the state and Registry of Motor Vehicles are involved in the final decision.  
DPW staff can look further into painting new crosswalks and installing improved lighting through Cedarville center, Mr. Hammond continued.   The challenge arises, he noted, along the parts of 3A that are under the state’s control.  The Roads Advisory Committee now meets regularly, he added, to review the addition of roads to the snowplow list and consider requests to have private ways accepted by the Town (which must be put forth for final approval to the Selectmen and Town Meeting).  

Mr. Hammond said that he is looking into extending the hours at the Cedarville transfer station, but the details will need to be negotiated with the union.   Approximately 10% of the Town’s trash goes through Cedarville, he noted, but, perhaps, if the station was open more often or for longer hours, additional residents might use it.
Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town has enlisted teams from the MCI Plymouth and Plymouth County correctional facilities to help clean up the litter along the Town’s major roadways, including those that run through Cedarville.  Unfortunately, he said, the litter returns, and he and Mr. Hammond are looking at formulating a plan that will use more creative and effective ways to combat litter.  

Helen Hapgood addressed the Board and noted that, while she is from South Plymouth, she and her neighbors are often grouped with Cedarville, because South Plymouth does not have its own steering committee and village center.  She recommended that the Board avoid relying upon the Makepeace and studio projects for mitigating impacts to Cedarville, as much of their resources and focus will likely fall around those direct connectors throughout South Plymouth which move traffic in and out of the project sites: Bourne Road, Wareham Road, and Sandy Pond Road.  

Chairman Quintal agreed with Ms. Hapgood, noting that it is his hope that the state will contribute to these project-related infrastructure improvements.

Paul Luszcz noted that South Plymouth’s Precinct 8, for which he is a Town Meeting representative, spans some of Cedarville.  Mr. Luszcz stated that he would not like to see these two areas—while each very unique—be pitted against each other in the process of assessing the infrastructure needs relating to the Makepeace and studio projects.   He asked the Town Manager to look more closely at the condition of Little Sandy Pond Road and the litter that accumulates along it.
Discussion ensued around litter and ways to make the community more aware of the financial impacts associated with the problem.  Suggestions were made about bringing anti-litter campaigns into Plymouth schools, distributing educational materials with tax bills, utilizing correctional crews, stepping-up police enforcement, and involving community and business leaders.
Chairman Quintal thanked everyone for joining the Board and participating in the discussion.  He noted that the Board would return whenever invited.  He then thanked PACTV for all the work that they do, and for providing a staff member to film the off-site meeting in Cedarville, which required an extensive setup of microphones and video equipment.   
Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute break.
Election Ballot

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to sign the May 2008 election warrant.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

New Business

Pond at Stephens Field – Selectman Tavares raised a concern shared with him by a resident regarding the stagnation of the small pond within Stephens Field and its potential to become a breeding ground for mosquitoes.   He asked that the DPW Director take a look into the matter.

Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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